Costs of kiosks used on NATL’s nature trails 
T. J. Walker, November 2007
I’ve been asked what it would cost to acquire more kiosks like those being used on the nature trails in NATL.

That is not a simple question, but here are the details of what the Natural Area Advisory Committee [NAAC] has spent to acquire seven kiosks.

The cost of the first kiosk is the easiest to specify.  The first kiosk, erected at the trailhead of the Hammock Nature Trail, cost $2328.  The contractor was paid $2264.  The other $54 is for the 3x4 ft piece of Lexan that NAAC supplied the contractor.  (NAAC had to purchase three additional 3x4 ft pieces to be used on later kiosks to get the Lexan so cheaply.)
The next six kiosks could have been had for the same price, but that much money was simply not available.  Another contractor might have built the six for less, but not for enough less to be afforded by NAAC.
The cost of materials for six kiosks was estimated to be about $2400 ($400 each), which was affordable.  Doug Jones was asked if FLMNH would build the kiosks in its shop if NAAC supplied the materials.  Doug said that the shop personnel were committed to other projects until next March, but that NAAC might hire Jeff Sheldon, who had worked on the Megalodon exhibit for FLMNH, to build at least some of the kiosks.  FLMNH was letting Jeff go because of budgetary restraints, but he could use the FLMNH shop facilities to do the work.  Sheldon was an artist/sculptor without experience as a carpenter or cabinet maker, but I was assured that he would be advised and helped by the professionals in the FLMNH shop.  As it turned out, Sheldon needed lots of advice and help and the amounts he received enabled him to do acceptable work.  For $2630 in labor costs, NAAC got six pressure-treated frames, six display inserts, and three roofs.  The materials cost $3035, including the materials for the three roofs yet to be assembled.  I was told by the shop foreman that the shop personnel would probably be able to assemble the three remaining roofs in early February.  Thus NAAC’s expects to get the last six kiosks by spending $5665 ($944 per kiosk).

In addition to cash expenditures, NAAC has significant “sweat equity” in the six kiosks.  When Sheldon needed materials and instructions to build the components of the kiosks, NAAC had to be sure they were purchased and delivered on time.  After Sheldon had built the components of the kiosks, NAAC had to transport the components to the sites and assemble them.  The two most difficult parts of that task were (1) digging 45-inch deep holes for the 4x6-inch, 12-ft long uprights, inserting and plumbing the uprights, and securing them with concrete and (2) raising the >250-lb roof >8ft above the ground, positioning it over the pressure-treated frame, and dropping it into its final position.  A forklift and an experienced operator would probably have done the latter tasks easily, but we had neither.  So we built a portable superstructure and used two come-alongs to raise and lower the roof (see next page).  
Note: Only five of the last six kiosks are for the nature trails.  The sixth is to be installed at the north entrance to NATL-east.

